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STATE OF DELAWARE
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
DELAWARE HARNESS RACING COMMISSION
2320 SOUTH DUPONT HIGHWAY
DOVER, DELAWARE 19901
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Minutes of the Meeting Held

February 13, 2007
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at Dover Downs, Dover, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, February 13, 2007.

Commission Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman
	George P. Staats, Commissioner

	Mary Ann Lambertson, Commissioner
	Kenneth Williamson, Commissioner


Others Present

	Hugh Gallagher, DHRC Administrator
	Charles B. Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing Dover Downs

	James Boese, General Manager, HRI
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal

	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, HRI
	Kimberly A. Wilson, Commission Counsel

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	Philip Bangle, Deputy Attorney General

	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge
	Joseph Dugan, Owner/Trainer

	Diane Eastburn, Trainer
	Therese Kothstein, D.V.M.

	Suzanne Keeler, Owner
	William W. Erhart, Esq.

	Howard Taylor, Esq.
	Francis Swift, DTRC Investigator

	John F. Wayne, DTRC Administrator
	


Call to Order/Welcome

Chairman Beth Steele called the public session of the meeting to order at 10:35 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes

Commissioner Williamson made a Motion to approve the January 9, 2007 Minutes as written.  Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

Old Business

· Orders for Rules 3, 5, and 8:  The Commissioners signed the Orders from the last meeting.
New Businesss:

· Joseph Dugan Appeal (DH5-2-0155): Howard Taylor, Esq. appeared for the Appellant, with William Erhart, Esq. as local counsel, Phil Bangle, Deputy Attorney General for the State.  A court reporter took a verbatim record, which opened at 10:53 a.m. This appeal was previously heard by the Commission, and moved to Superior Court, who remanded it back to the Commission.  Today’s hearing will be de novo.  Witness Rick Carroll was not in attendance.  After discussion, counsel decided to continue the appeal to the next Commission meeting.  The record was closed at 11:15 a.m.  A brief recess was called.

· Detention Procedures:  The Administrator reported that Mr. DiMario was hand delivered the letter.  Detention, as proposed, is not a workable option as a Commission sanction.  Too many variables outside our control.  Horsemen have the right to request it, but the position has been changed to enforcing rule violations in an aggressive manner, with progressive penalties to the trainer.  The DSOA meeting is this Friday, so the next public discussion will be at the next Commission meeting.  The proposal has been discussed with several horsemen, including several members of the DSOA board.  This draft is consistent with present practices, and there have not been any third or fourth violations. 

· Proposed Changes to Rule 3.4:  This rule was discussed and approved by the Rules Committee.  Commissioner Staats voted to approve, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.

· Administrator’s Report:  The blood gas issue is primary, and has been given a good bit of thought.  Dr. Sams is now with the University of Florida.  Split samples were recently sent out and refused.  Letters are being mailed today to solicit labs to take our samples.  A reasonable turn around time is necessary and horsemen will have a wider choice of labs.  

Public Comment
Outrider Issue:  
· Dr. Baldwin responded to comments that Sal DiMario made in Executive Session.  He explained this was a group of horsemen and women and low ranking racing officials (Brian Manges and Dr. Peters) who were in favor of having an outrider or marshal, who see it as a safety issue.  They talked among themselves and then spoke to John Hensley. Since there was no common ground with management at Dover Downs, they would not have brought it up to Commission. Somehow, Mr. DiMario took this several more steps in his imagination and felt they were trying to usurp his power in negotiations with track management.  There was no intention of negotiating with anyone about anything.  According to an officer of the DSOA (Dr. Bill Moffett), their Board of Directors had not agreed, nor did they have any knowledge Mr. DiMario would bring this up to the Commission.  No disrespect to the Commission or Mr. DiMario, since obviously, he is doing a good job, or they wouldn’t be keeping him on, but he objects to a special interest lobbyist who has a narrow one sided issue to speak to the Commission, and he was surprised and disappointed that the Commission attorney would allow him to address the Commission.  This allowed no chance for the truth to come out, and there was no chance for rebuttal.  This defeats the purpose of having open, public meetings.  The public and DSOA members can’t keep track of what is being done in a closed meeting.  
· Chairman Steele responded that when Mr. DiMario requested to be heard, they weren’t aware of what was going to be brought up, and didn’t know until they heard it.  Mr. DiMario responded that he resented the fact that Dr. Baldwin implied it was deceptive.  It was a personnel matter, and several people, who were members of the racing commission, signed off on a memo.  He offered to bring such things up in public session.  Chairman Steele clarified there was no thought this would be kept from the public and no deception involved.  We listened to what he had to say and need to hear what’s on people’s minds.

· Mr. Lockhart commented that even though he didn’t mean any disrespect, Dr. Baldwin’s choice of words are incitant.  Mr. DiMario is not just a lobbyist; he is a paid representative of the horsemen as an employee of the association.  Mr. Lockhart spoke to Dr. Baldwin prior to the meeting and he understood our position.  The Commission had employees that Dover Downs was paying who were doing something not needed at a racetrack.  Mr. DiMario will continue to negotiate on this and other items.  This is much to do about nothing.  People’s feathers have gotten ruffled.  
· Mr. DiMario explained there is a contractual relationship with Dover Downs and Harrington Raceway, a collective bargaining process.  No one should interfere with that process.  Those contacts are highly valuable and important to the racetrack and make things run smoothly.  At the very least, it’s unappreciated and possibly illegal.  Dr. Baldwin replied no one had any intention of that, or even knows what that is.  Mr. DiMario said he discussed this issue with members of the Board at a meeting in January.  Dr. Moffitt may not have been there.  In the future, will seek an alternative route to address it.  
Adjournment to Executive Session

At 11:40 a.m., having no further business, Commissioner Williamson moved to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss personnel issues, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  Chairman Steele declared a lunch break would be held first.

The Public Session portion resumed at 12:10 p.m.

Upcoming Events
· Regular Meeting
March 13, 2007
10:15 at Dover Downs, Festival Buffet, Rm. B 
Adjournment

At approximately 12:10 p.m., having no further business, Commissioner Staats moved to adjourn, Commissioner Williamson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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